STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING

MONDAY, JULY 20TH, 2009


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for a Special Meeting on Monday, July 20th, 2009 at 6:00 PM.  The reason that this Special Meeting was called was for two Public Hearings on moratorium waiver requests from Roy T. Budnik, 317 Main Mall Corp. for his property on 6031 Route 82.


Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 6:05 PM.

Roll Call:
Robert Cadwallader – present



Joyce Hadden – present 



Johanna Shafer – absent 



Virginia Stern – present



David Tetor – present

PUBLIC HEARING:

MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUESTS FROM 317 MAIN MALL CORP. ROY T. BUDNIK, PRESIDENT FOR 1) A SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR A FARMERS MARKET, AND 2) A SPECIAL USE PERMIT FOR A MIXED COMMERCIAL USE ON HIS PROPERTY AT 6031 ROUTE 82


A motion was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern, to close the regular session of this meeting and enter into the Public Hearing.  Attorney Bogle (who was not present) had advised Supervisor Tetor that only one public hearing was needed for the two requests.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Johanna Shafer – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

Supervisor Tetor stated that Roy Budnik, president of 317 Main Mall Corp. requested two moratorium waivers for 1) a farmers’ market, and 2) mixed commercial use for his property.

Roy Budnik, Main Mall Corp. – asked if the Town Board members had any questions to ask of him.

Supervisor Tetor – thought that a farm stand was a terrific idea.

Councilwoman Stern – is the Town Board approving a farm stand or a farmers’ market?

Mark Burdick, Mr. Budnik’s representative – a farm stand is already there and does not require a permit.

Mr. Tetor – Atty. Bogle emailed a resolution that covers both requests for a farmers market and a mixed commercial use special permit.

Mrs. Stern – this just allows the matters to go back to the Planning Board?

Mr. Tetor – yes.

Mr. Budnik – this will allow both special use permits to go to the Planning Board?

Mr. Tetor – yes, according to the Attorney for the Town. 

Councilman Cadwallader – the Planning Board meets next week.

Mrs. Stern – I read through the Zoning Codes; this is a great idea and good use of the building.  Is corn being sold now?  Can you do this before getting the Special Use Permit?  The zoning code says that any farmer can sell his produce on his own property.

Mr. Burdick – there is a farm stand there now for Big Rock Farm.  Had spoken with Don Smith, Building Inspector, and he agreed with my interpretation that an outside stand does not have to be on the owner’s property to be considered a “roadside farm stand.”

Mr. Tetor – Don Smith discussed this with me too.

Mr. Burdick – read from the zoning ordinance the definition for “roadside farm stand.” Some products do not have to be grown by the property owner.  NYS Agriculture & Markets Law got involved in zoning laws, stating that you can bring other produce if the farmer runs out of his produce or it is not yet ready. 

Mrs. Stern – you could sell your produce on my property for instance?

Mr. Burdick – yes; did a lot of research on this.

Mr. Tetor – gave example of the Town of Northeast trying to shut down McEnroe’s Farm; Agriculture & Markets said that was too restrictive.

Mr. Burdick – a farmers’ market is a different issue.
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Mr. Tetor – a farmers’ market is where several farmers go to sell their produce; this is just a farm stand.


Mrs. Stern – allowing one person is just a farm stand; just checking the details.


Mr. Tetor – more than one is farmers’ market, usually in cities or towns like Pleasant Valley.


Mr. Burdick – anyone can have a farm stand, such as Picinellis, Killmers, Dinsmores.  Don Smith pointed out that it is not necessarily the owner of the land, but the operator.


With no other discussion, a motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to close the public hearing and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Johanna Shafer – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUESTS
Supervisor Tetor then read the following resolution:

Town of Stanford Town Board
RESOLUTION # 12 OF 2009

317 Main Mall Corp.

Resolution Moved By: Supervisor David Tetor

Seconded By: Councilman Robert Cadwallader

WHEREAS, 317 Main Mall Corp. has by written request dated June 30, 2009 requested a waiver of the Moratorium on Subdivision and Development in the Town of Stanford to seek the approval by the Town of Stanford Planning Board for a Farm Market on the Premises, located at 6031 Route 82, Stanfordville, New York; and,

WHEREAS, the property in the RC (Rural Center) District, and Farm Market or roadside stand is not permitted for food and vegetables which are not grown on site, and is considered “outdoor Retail” by the Town of Stanford Code Enforcement Officer, which is not permitted, and there are other uses at the property; and,

WHEREAS, by letter dated June 30, 2009, 317 Main Mall Corp. requested that the Town Board consent to such application and permit the applicant to go before the applicable board or boards to get such approval for a Farm Stand and grant a waiver of the moratorium imposed under Local Law number 1 for the year 2009, so that the Planning Board and/or Zoning Board of Appeals may take action on such applications; and,

WHEREAS, on July 20, 2009 the Town Board conducted a public hearing on the proposed moratorium waiver, at which representatives of 317 Main Mall Corp. presented information in support of the application, including the need to act immediately on the application to meet the 2009 growing and selling season, and no negative comments were made by the general public; and,

WHEREAS, the Town Board and the Town has among its goals to promote agriculture and local farming and businesses, and this proposal can assist with that concern; and

WHEREAS, the applicant has shown, and the Town Board finds, that the current owners of the property will incur substantial hardship if the moratorium is not lifted for the pending applications, as the growing and selling season will be lost, and it further finds the urgency to allow the Planning Board and Zoning Board of Appeals to proceed with such applications to permit a farm stand or roadside stand for products grown in the Town of Stanford.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT:
1. The Town Board hereby adopts and confirms the findings set forth above and expressly finds that the undue and extreme hardship has been demonstrated by the parties to grant a waiver of the moratorium under Section Five of the Local Law.  

2. The Town Board hereby waives the provision of the Town’s Moratorium Law with respect to the aforesaid applications of 317 Main Mall Corp., and expressly authorizes the Town’s Planning Board and Zoning Board of Appeals to take action on such pending applications.  

3. The Town Board hereby authorizes the Supervisor to sign the subdivision map and such other documents as may reasonably be required, consenting to the 
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subdivision application on behalf of the Town of Stanford as owner of a portion of the lands shown on such map.  

FOR THE TOWN BOARD:







YES



NO

Town Board Member:



Robert Cadwallader

________X________

__________________


Joyce Hadden


________X________

__________________


Johanna Shafer

____      absent_____

__________________


Virginia Stern


________X________

__________________


Supervisor, David Tetor
________X________

__________________

Resolution #12 of 2009 was unanimously adopted by the four Town of Stanford Board members present.

2. OTHER: Supervisor Tetor informed those present that Tom Brennan had passed away this afternoon, and that his thoughts and prayers are with his family.


Town Clerk Bell asked if the Republican Committee could use the Recreation Park area for a circus fund-raiser, tentatively set for September 22.   Permission was granted, pending the attorney looking into the insurance coverage for this event, on a motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Johanna Shafer – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.


A letter of resignation was received from Helen Thorpe on the Recreation Commission.  Her resignation was accepted with regret on a motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Johanna Shafer – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.  The Clerk will advertise for this position – a Senior member for the Commission – with Councilwoman Stern adding that it might be a good idea to post this around town as well.


With no other business, a motion to adjourn at 6:30 PM was made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Johanna Shafer – absent; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.








Respectfully submitted,








Ritamary Bell








Town Clerk

